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Minutes of a Public Hearing of the Zoning Board of Appeals of the Village of North Barrington Held tUESDAY, JANUARY 12, 2016 
AT 7:30 P.m. at the North Barrington Village Hall, 
111 Old Barrington Road, In Said Village
1.
Call to Order & Roll Call 

At 7:33 P.M.  Chairman Cifonelli called the Public Hearing to order and the Deputy Village Clerk called the roll: 

Present in Person:   
Chairman John Cifonelli, Rick Cavenaugh, Valerie Chaviano, 
and Bryan McGonigal
            Absent:

Vice Chair Joe DiPino, Mary Lou Ballerini and Craig Shully 
Also Present:

Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk




Walter Graft, Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc.
                                          625 Forest Edge Drive, Vernon Hills

Dan Opels, Buildings and Grounds, Barrington Community Unit School        
      District 220   
2.
Approve Minutes from the September 9, 2015 Meeting 

The Minutes of the September 9, 2015 Meeting were made available to the Board. 
Chairman Cifonelli stated that he would like to approve the Minutes of the September 9, 2015 meeting during the Public Hearing portion of the meeting.

Chairman Cifonelli asked if anyone wished to comment on the September 9, 2015 Minutes.

No one wished to comment.
Motion: Valerie Chaviano moved that the Minutes of the September 9, 2015 be approved; seconded by Bryan McGonigal.
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion: 
The voice vote was unanimous in favor. 

Chairman Cifonelli declared the Minutes of the September 9, 2015 Meeting approved and put on file. 
3.
The following variations are requested in the petition submitted by: Barrington Community Unit School District 220 to replace the existing sign with a new sign at the North Barrington Elementary School, 311 N. IL Route 59, North Barrington, IL  60010
ZONING VARIATIONS NEEDED:

Variations from the following standards and other requirements of Chapter 10 (Signs) of the Village Zoning Regulations are needed in order to obtain a permit to erect proposed sign:

ZR 10-10-5(A):
No signs are permitted in any residentially zoned district except exempt signs.

The North Barrington Elementary School is a Special Use in the R-1 

(5 Acre) Residential Zoning District.

ZR 10-10-5(B):
Signs that contain any changeable message are prohibited in all zoning districts.

The proposed sign contains a changeable message board utilizing reflective lettering materials that are manually changed.

ZR 10-10-9(D): 
Sign and any background shall together consist of no more than two (2) colors or shades of the same color.

The proposed sign consists of four (4) colors - white, black, red and dark bronze.

ZR 10-10-9(I):   
No freestanding sign shall be nearer than forty feet (40’) to any front, side or 
rear property line.

The proposed sign location is fifteen feet (15’) from the property line along Illinois Route 59.

ZR 10-10-11(A):    
Total sign area permitted in residential areas shall not exceed five (5) square feet in area.

Zoning Board of Appeals (ZBA) Chairman Cifonelli invited the applicant(s) to address the Board. 

Walter Graft, Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc., addressed the Board on behalf of the Barrington Community Unit School District (CUSD) 220. Mr. Graft introduced Dan Opels, Buildings and Grounds, Barrington CUSD 220, to assist with the presentation and answer any questions from the ZBA.

Mr. Graft stated that the Barrington CUSD 220 requested the variances in order to replace the existing North Barrington School sign with a new sign. Mr. Graft explained that the school district is working on its branding and trying to bring consistency throughout all of the communities.  

Mr. Graft explained that the existing sign is located approximately 4.5 ft. from the property line along IL Route 59. The proposed sign will be located approximately 15 ft. from the property line and moved north of the existing telephone poles. Mr. Graft noted that if the proposed sign were to be placed 40 ft. from the front of the property line as the Village Code requires, the sign would be located behind the school’s chained link fence at the top of the hill.

Mr. Graft referred to a picture of a sign (within the packet materials) that was previously installed within the school district. The sign was installed at the Arnett C. Lines Elementary School in Barrington CUSD 220. It was noted that the proposed sign would have the same four colors of the sign installed at the Arnett C. Lines Elementary School. There was brief discussion among the ZBA and Mr. Graft about the colors of the proposed sign.

Mr. Graft indicated that the top portion of the proposed sign is fixed lettering and the lower half of the sign consists of four manually changeable lines. It was noted that the lettering has reflective material for automobile headlights and the sign would not be illuminated or operated electrically.

Chairman Cifonelli explained that five separate variances are required. He noted that the proposed sign consists of a solid concrete base and a brick foundation and inquired whether safety is an issue should an automobile collided into the sign. 

Mr. Graft stated that there is always some form of exposure for safety and noted that:

· The proposed sign is located further back from the property line than the existing sign. 

· The sign is located next to a curbed right turn lane.

· The proposed sign is a full concrete foundation which includes a brick veneer. 

· There was no intention to block the signage with a guard rail.

· The speed limit on IL Route 59 is 50 miles per hour.

There was brief discussion between Chairman Cifonelli and Mr. Graft about the location of the proposed sign and the school’s driveway. It was noted that the speed limit on North Grandview Drive is 35 miles per hour and is located in a residential area. 

ZBA Member Rick Cavenaugh inquired whether the sign would be illuminated and whether any trees would be affected.

Mr. Graft stated that the sign would not be illuminated and no trees would be affected. Mr. Graft was of the opinion that a tree may have been removed previously however; the removal was not related to the variation request.

Mr. Cavenaugh asked when the sign would be erected.

It was noted that the school district would like the sign to be constructed in the summer of 2016.

There was brief discussion about the location of the telephone poles. 

Chairman Cifonelli asked if a comparison was done between the proposed sign and other school district signs regarding issues such as size and structure. Mr. Graft stated that they did not compare or sample other school district signs. 

Mr. Cavenaugh inquired about the 43.8 sq. feet area of the proposed sign. 

Mr. Graft indicated that the 43.8 sq. feet of the proposed sign did not include the stone on the lower portion of the sign.

ZBA Member Bryan McGonigal noted that the existing sign is non-conforming as well and; favored the appearance of the proposed signage. 

Mr. Cavenaugh stated that the proposed sign is a better presence for the school.

Chairman Cifonelli reviewed the applicants’ hardships which included:

· The absence of a sign in front of a school would be a hardship.

· Changeable letters would be necessary for messages and activities. 

· Some of the proposed colors of the sign appeared similar. 

· Placing the sign 40 ft. back from the property line would place the sign behind the school’s chain linked fence

Motion: Byran McGonigal moved to approve all five variation requests for the construction of a new sign to be erected at the North Barrington Elementary School using the drawings and photographs depicting and describing the proposed location, design and construction as submitted by Gewalt Hamilton Associates, Inc. dated 8/12/15, Signs Plus Drawing No. 123012 Revision 2 dated 5/5/15, Persona Drawing No. 157011C dated 6/13/14; seconded by Valerie Chaviano.
Discussion: There was some discussion.
Vote on Motion
By Roll Call: 
Ayes: 
Chairman Cifonelli, Rick Cavenaugh, Valeri Chaviano, and Bryan McGonigal
Nays: 
None

Absent: 
Vice Chair DiPino, Mary Lou Ballerini, and Craig Shully
Abstain: 
None
Chairman Cifonelli declared the motion approved and noted that the Zoning Board of Appeals would make a favorable recommendation to the Village Board. It was noted that the Village Board meeting is scheduled for January 27, 2016 and encouraged the applicants to attend.

4. 
Public Comment

No one wished to speak.

5.
Adjournment 

There being no further business to come before the Board, Rick Cavenaugh moved to adjourn the Public Hearing Meeting; seconded by Valerie Chaviano.
The voice vote was unanimous in favor.
At 7:50 p.m. Chairman Cifonelli declared the meeting adjourned. 

These Minutes were approved by the Zoning Board of Appeals at a Public Meeting held 

June 14, 2016.

Attest:________________________
Kris Lennon, Deputy Village Clerk
